

KOMMISSIONEN FOR DE EUROPÆISKE FÆLLESSKABER

Bruxelles, den 27.1.2005 KOM(2005) 11 endelig

MEDDELELSE FRA KOMMISSIONEN TIL RÅDET, EUROPA-PARLAMENTET, DET EUROPÆISKE ØKONOMISKE OG SOCIALE UDVALG OG REGIONSUDVALGET

Anden rapport om gennemførelsen af strategien for det indre marked (2003-2006)

INDHOLDSFORTEGNELSE

DEL A	: INDLEDNING	3
DEL B	: STATUS OVER DET INDRE MARKED	4
DEL C	: STATUS OVER GENNEMFØRELSEN AF STRATEGIEN	. 10
	: KONKLUSION – FORTSAT EFTERSLÆB PÅ DE HØJEST PRIORITEREDE .DER	. 14
1.	Fuldførelse af den retlige ramme	. 14
2.	Bedre overholdelse af de gældende rammer	. 14
3.	Større sammenhæng og synergi med andre fællesskabspolitikker	. 14
4.	Retlige rammer for det indre marked, som er bedre tilpassede til de globale økonomiske rammer	. 15
ANNE	X 1: IMPLEMENTATION REPORT SCOREBOARD	. 16
1.	Transposition by Member States of Internal Market rules into national law	. 16
2.	Application by Member States of Internal Market rules: infringements	. 21
ANNE	X 2: STATE OF PLAY WITH REGARD TO INDIVIDUAL ACTIONS	. 22
1.	Facilitating the free movement of goods	. 22
2.	Integrating services markets	. 27
3.	Ensuring high quality network industries	. 31
4.	Reducing the impact of tax obstacles	. 33
5.	Expanding procurement opportunities	. 36
6.	Improving conditions for business	. 38
7.	Meeting the demographic challenge	. 42
8.	Simplifying the regulatory environment	. 44
9.	Enforcing the rules	. 47
10.	Providing more and better information	. 50

DEL A: INDLEDNING

Denne statusrapport indgår - sammen med rapporten om de overordnede økonomiske retningslinjer og rapporten om beskæftigelsesretningslinjerne - i "gennemførelsespakken" for den økonomiske politik og beskæftigelsespolitikken. Alle tre rapporter vil til støtte for Kommissionens rapport (midtvejsrevisionen af Lissabon-strategien) blive forelagt Det Europæiske Råd på forårsmødet i 2005.

I den nyligt udsendte Kok-rapport¹ fastholdes vigtigheden af det indre marked for at kunne øge konkurrenceevnen og skabe den velstand, der er nødvendig for at forbedre levestandarden og bevare den europæiske sociale model. Det stemmer overens med hovedbudskabet i strategien for det indre marked 2003-2006.²

Den enkelte medlemsstat har hovedansvaret for at sikre, at landets egen økonomiske politik virker befordrende for væksten og velstanden, men det indre marked er et <u>fælles</u> projekt, som alle medlemsstater skal bidrage til, og som vil komme os alle til gode. I EU-25 er dette en endnu større udfordring, men de potentielle gevinster er også større. Det var det andet vigtige budskab i strategien for det indre marked.

EU's økonomiske succes er således et kollektivt ansvar, en kombination af hhv. initiativer fra medlemsstaternes side og EU's indsats for at integrere de nationale markeder i ét stort indre marked. Denne indsats skal være rettet mod både udbud og efterspørgsel og tilgodese virksomhedernes og forbrugernes interesser. Denne statusrapport om gennemførelsen af strategien for det indre marked 2003-2006 bekræfter, at der er behov for fælles handling. Analysen af de hidtidige fremskridt og forsinkelser viser, at der skal gøres mere for at nå til enighed om vigtige forslag og at få det indre marked til at fungere bedre i praksis, og at markedsintegrationen er mere eller mindre stagnerende.

Kommissionen ser - fra starten af sin embedsperiode, og i takt med at midtvejsrevisionen af Lissabon-strategien får fremdrift - frem til muligheden for at styrke det indre markeds profil og vinde stærkere tilslutning til at få det gennemført fuldt ud og få det til at fungere efter hensigten i praksis.

Gruppen på højt plan under Wim Koks ledelse: "Tackling af udfordringen: Lissabon-strategien for vækst og beskæftigelse", 3. november 2004.
 KOM(2002) 228 er delige 57.5 2002.

² KOM(2003) 238 endelig af 7.5.2003.

DEL B: STATUS OVER DET INDRE MARKED

Ud over langsom økonomisk vækst peger også andre nøgleindikatorer fortsat på, at integrationen af det indre marked er stagnerende.

Ingen priskonvergens i EU

Når handelen kan foregå uhindret, holder den konkurrence, dette fører med sig, priserne på tilsvarende varer tæt på hinanden i EU. I de varesektorer, hvor det indre marked har gjort det meget lettere at handle – f.eks. inden for beklædning, fodtøj og alkohol – har priserne nærmet sig hinanden mest³. Samlet set, herunder også i euroområdet, medfører de barrierer, der fortsat er, at der stadig er meget stor forskel på priserne på tilsvarende varer fra medlemsstat til medlemsstat (se figur 1).





³ Engel, C. & Rogers, J.: "European Product Market Integration after the Euro", Economic Policy, juli 2004, s. 348-384.

Nedgang i handelen

Handelen med industrivarer medlemsstaterne imellem er stagneret siden 2000 og gik endda tilbage i 2003. Tjenestehandelen synes at være mere stabil (selv om der kun foreligger data indtil 2002). De dårlige resultater for varehandelen dominerer dog de samlede handelstal, eftersom tjenestehandelen kun andrager ca. 20 % af varehandelens værdi. En tilbagegang i handelen giver et mindre konkurrencemæssigt pres på priserne.





De udenlandske investeringer er ret volatile

Figur 3



Undersøgelser viser, at større udenlandske investeringer øger produktivitetsvæksten i modtagerlandene⁴. Fremgangen i de grænseoverskridende investeringer inden for EU har været en vigtig drivkraft bag integrationen af det indre marked og har de sidste ti år været væsentligt stærkere end for de indenlandske investeringers vedkommende. Den samlede værdi af strømmen af direkte udenlandske investeringer i EU-15 var i 2000 tolv gange højere end i 1992, men faldt i 2003, så den nu kun var (stadig flotte) fire gange højere end i 1992.

Der kan være mange årsager til de sidste års volatilitet i de direkte udenlandske investeringer, bl.a. afslutningen af "dot com"-boomet og begivenhederne den 11. september. Hvorom alting er, tyder volatiliteten i strømmen af direkte udenlandske investeringer i forhold til indenlandske investeringer (se figur 3) på, at der stadig må gøres en del, før integrationen er fuldført, og at investorerne endnu ikke betragter investeringer i det indre marked på samme måde som investeringer i hjemmemarkeder.

Figuren viser også, at tilgangen af udenlandske investeringer i forhold til de samlede investeringer er større i de nye medlemsstater end i EU-15 (bortset fra 1999 og 2000, som udgør en undtagelse). De nye medlemsstater modtager også en efter deres økonomiske størrelse uforholdsmæssig stor andel af strømmen af direkte udenlandske investeringer inden for EU (se figur nedenfor), selv om de som udgangspunkt har et meget lavere investeringsgrundlag. Det synes at tyde på, at integrationen af det indre marked er en vigtig faktor for udviklingen af økonomiens udbudsside i de nye medlemsstater, og at deres adgang til EU's indre marked kan være en vigtig magnet, der tiltrækker udenlandske investeringer.

4

Aghion, P. et al.: "Entry and Productivity Growth: Evidence from Microlevel Panel Data", Journal of the European Economic Association, april-maj 2004, anden årgang, nr. 2, s. 265-276.





Indbyrdes mellem EU-15-medlemsstaterne er det primært servicesektoren, der investeres i. Generelt modtager servicesektoren tre gange flere udenlandske investeringer end fremstillingssektoren - i 2000 otte gange mere. Virksomhederne i EU investerer også mere i servicesektoren end i fremstillingssektoren i den øvrige verden - dog markant mindre, end de gør inden for EU (se figur 5).





Derfor er det vigtigt at integrere EU's tjenestemarkeder

De direkte investeringer mellem medlemsstaterne domineres stærkt af servicesektoren. Da tjenesteydelser også dominerer EU's økonomi, kan det give enorme fordele at forene EU's tjenestemarkeder. Derfor er det så vigtigt med et tjenesteydelsesdirektiv, der kan frigøre servicesektorens fulde potentiale, bl.a. ved at fremme etableringsfriheden.⁵

Nye undersøgelser⁶ viser, hvor opsplittede tjenestemarkederne kan være⁷: Nationale forskrifter indebærer f.eks. på regnskabsområdet, at en virksomhed fra én medlemsstat, der ønsker at have aktiviteter i en anden medlemsstat, i gennemsnit har 23 % flere omkostninger end en konkurrent på hjemmemarkedet. Fjernes disse barrierer, vil det få produktiviteten til at stige, og det vil få lønningerne i hele EU-økonomien til at stige med gennemsnitlig 0,4 % og beskæftigelsen med 0,3 %⁸. Ifølge andre undersøgelser⁹ kunne det give en vækst i EU-handelen på 15-30 %, hvis tjenestemarkederne var integrerede, mens de udenlandske investeringer i servicesektoren ville stige 20-35 %. Mangelen på konkurrence inden for finansielle tjenesteydelser fører til dårlige handler for forbrugerne: højere priser og ringere adgang til lån. Det anslås, at barriererne for udenlandske virksomheder i banksektoren før 2000 gav en prisstigning på omkring 5,3 %. En integration af de finansielle tjenesteydelser kunne øge EU's BNP med ca. 130 mia. EUR (i 2002-priser) og virksomhedsinvesteringerne med 6,0 %.

Og retsusikkerheden skal afhjælpes

I de sektorer, hvor der ikke findes nogen specifik EU-lovgivning, og hvor princippet om gensidig anerkendelse derfor kunne finde anvendelse¹⁰, er hverken producenterne eller markedsovervågningsmyndighederne sikre på, i hvilket omfang produkter fra én medlemsstat uændret kan indføres i en anden medlemsstat. 53 % af virksomhederne er ifølge EU-virksomhedspanelet slet ikke bekendt med princippet. I en nylig undersøgelse¹¹ sagde 80 % af de adspurgte, at det er de lovgivningsmæssige vanskeligheder, der er det største problem, når de gør forretninger i det indre marked.

Denne usikkerhed har betydelige økonomiske konsekvenser. Det anslås, at varehandelen i det indre marked reduceres med indtil 10 % eller 150 mia. EUR i 2000^{12} , fordi princippet om gensidig anerkendelse ikke anvendes korrekt. Resultatet er, at forbrugerne har et begrænset udbud at vælge imellem, og at de må betale mere, fordi konkurrencen ikke kan udfolde sin fulde styrke.

⁵ KOM(2004) 2.

⁶ Europa-Kommissionen (endnu ikke offentliggjort): "Economic Assessment of the Barriers to the Internal Market for Services", Copenhagen Economics.

⁷ For så vidt angår tyve medlemsstater.

⁸ Op.cit.

⁹ CPB-dokument, nr. 69, oktober 2004, "Free movement of services within the EU", <u>http://www.cpb.nl/eng/pub/document/69/doc69.pdf</u>.

¹⁰ Efter dette princip kan en medlemsstat ikke forbyde, at produkter, der lovligt fremstilles eller markedsføres i en anden medlemsstat, forhandles på deres område, medmindre et forbud er begrundet i varetagelsen af legitime hensyn som f.eks. beskyttelse af sundheden eller sikkerheden.

RIIA og Accenture: "Unfinished Business: Making Europe's Single Market a Reality", 2004.
 Europa-Kommissionen,

http://europa.eu.int/comm/internal_market/en/update/economicreform/cardiff02ensta.pdf, 2001, s. 24.

Og de europæiske udbudsmarkeder

I 2002 beløb EU's samlede udbudsmarked sig til 1 500 mia. EUR eller over 16 % af EU's BNP. Hidtil har medlemsstaterne traditionelt foretrukket landets egne virksomheder, men det store udbudsmarked er nu ved at åbne sig: Antallet af offentlige udbud, der offentliggøres i EU-Tidende, i forhold til den samlede værdi af offentlige kontrakter er vokset støt, selv om de stadig kun tegner sig for 16 % af den samlede værdi af offentlige kontrakter.



Figur 6

Det er økonomisk vigtigt, at det indre markeds udbudsregler bliver mere udbredte. Offentlige myndigheder, hvis indkøb foregik efter udbudsreglerne, betalte næsten 34 % mindre end de myndigheder, der ikke gjorde brug af reglerne¹³. Italien anslår, at det allerede i 2003 sparede 3,7 mia. EUR på sine indkøb for i alt 23 mia. EUR. Irland anslår, at det de næste fem år kan spare 1 mia. EUR på elektroniske udbud alene.

Mere åbne udbud vil stimulere handelen, produktiviteten og væksten. Det vil også bidrage til sunde makroøkonomiske finanser. En besparelse på bare 10 % af de nuværende udgifter til offentlige indkøb ville bringe alle EU-15-medlemsstaterne under den grænse, der er fastsat for budgetunderskuddet i stabilitets- og vækstpagten.

¹³ http://europa.eu.int/comm/internal_market/publicprocurement/docs/public-proc-market-finalreport_en.pdf.

DEL C: STATUS OVER GENNEMFØRELSEN AF STRATEGIEN

Integrationen af det indre marked er muligvis stagneret midlertidigt, men udvidelsen af det indre marked til de ti nye medlemsstater siden maj 2004 er forløbet uden de store problemer. Markedsintegrationen i EU-25 åbner mulighed for friske økonomiske impulser. Som nævnt i sidste års statusrapport¹⁴ er der på kort til mellemlang sigt fortsat spillerum for en betydelig fremgang i handelen og investeringerne mellem EU-15 og de nye medlemsstater. Der er derfor grund til optimisme mht. det bidrag, det indre marked fortsat vil yde til Europas konkurrenceevne.

Ud over de positive virkninger, der er forbundet med et udvidet indre marked, er der de seneste par år blevet vedtaget en lang række tiltag, f.eks. inden for finansielle tjenesteydelser, netværksindustrier og selskabsret, som kan forventes at give de første positive virkninger i marken.

Det er også opmuntrende, at to tredjedele af de planlagte tiltag er gennemført ved udgangen af 2004 (se eksempler i tabel 1), selv om mange af dem er kommissionsforslag, som for at kunne bidrage til væksten og konkurrenceevnen stadig skal vedtages af Rådet og Parlamentet og også gennemføres af medlemsstaterne. (Yderligere oplysninger om, hvor langt man er nået med de enkelte tiltag, findes i bilag II.)

FREMSKRIDT	HVAD STÅR PÅ SPIL?
Tjenestemarkeder	
Et forslag til et vigtigt direktiv, der skal lette den grænseoverskridende samhandel og etablering, er i øjeblikket til behandling i Rådet og Parlamentet. Det Europæiske Råd opfordrede på forårsmødet i 2004 til at vedtage forslaget som planlagt, dvs. inden udgangen af 2005.	En nylig undersøgelse fra Nederlandenes kontor for økonomisk politisk analyse anslår, at et velfungerende indre marked for tjenesteydelser kan øge handelen (med 15- 30 %) og de direkte udenlandske investeringer (med 20-35 %). ¹⁵
Finansielle tjenesteydelser	
40 af de 42 tiltag i handlingsplanen for finansielle tjenesteydelser er nu vedtaget. Der er en begyndende integration af de finansielle markeder, nu hvor det gælder om at gennemføre og håndhæve den nye	Undersøgelser ¹⁶ viser bl.a., at mindre spreads på aktier og obligationer kan give en vækst i EU's BNP på 1,1 % over de næste ti år, en stigning i beskæftigelsen på 0,5 % og et gennemsnitligt fald i

¹⁴ KOM(2004) 22 endelig af 21.1.2004.

¹⁵ CPB-dokument, nr. 69, oktober 2004, "Free movement of services within the EU", http://www.cpb.nl/eng/pub/document/69/doc69.pdf.

¹⁶ "Quantification of the macro-economic impact of integration of EU financial markets", rapport udarbejdet af London Economics for Europa-Kommissionen, november 2002, og "Financial Market Integration (ECFIN 597/02)", Europa-Kommissionen, Economic Papers, november 2002.

lovgivningsramme.	kapitalomkostningerne på 0,5 %.
Forbrugerpolitik	
En række vigtige tiltag til fremme af forbrugernes interesser er vedtaget eller godt på vej til at blive vedtaget. Hertil hører forslaget til et direktiv om urimelig handelspraksis over for forbrugerne, forordningen om forbrugerbeskyttelsessamarbejde og direktivet om produktsikkerhed i almindelighed.	En undersøgelse viser, at kun 1 ud af 5 forbrugere har tillid til grænseoverskridende handel. ¹⁷
Skatter og afgifter	
Der er vedtaget tre direktiver på selskabsskatteområdet, bl.a. ændringer til direktivet om moder- /datterselskabsdirektivet. På momsområdet er der vedtaget et direktiv om momsregler ved leveringen af elektroniske tjenesteydelser.	Mange af de barrierer, der stadig hæmmer den frie bevægelighed, findes på skatteområdet. Ifølge en nylig undersøgelse hos EU's virksomhedspanel er der inden for grænseoverskridende aktiviteter en betydelig stigning i de omkostninger, der er forbundet med at overholde reglerne. ¹⁸
God praksis i det indre marked	
Alle lande i det indre marked er nu med i SOLVIT-problemløsningsnettet. Mængden af sager blev fordoblet i 2004. Af de 500 sager, der blev behandlet, kunne 72 % løses. Det tager i gennemsnit ti uger at løse en sag.	20 % af virksomhederne angav i en undersøgelse foretaget af Kommissionen ¹⁹ , at de gerne ville handle i det indre marked, men at de enten ikke har nok information eller frygter, at det vil give administrative problemer.

Der er tegn på en voksende erkendelse af, hvor vigtig et velfungerende indre marked er for Europas økonomiske, sociale og arbejdsmarkedsmæssige fremtid. Dette har dog ikke i sig selv været nok til at sætte afgørende skub i beslutningsprocessen om en række omstridte sager (se tabel 2). Årsagen er formentlig, at beslutningerne ofte bliver blokeret eller forsinket, når enkelte medlemsstaters eller bestemte befolkningsgruppers snævre egeninteresser går forud for de langsigtede strategiske interesser, EU og dets borgere har som helhed.

EF-patentet er et godt eksempel. Prisen for ikke at handle er langt større end omkostningerne ved at indføre et EF-patent, der oven i købet vil være billigere. En hurtig vedtagelse ville være et stærkt signal om den politiske vilje til at opfylde Lissabon-målene.

 [&]quot;On consumer confidence in the retail Internal Market, cross border transactions and consumer protection: Eurobarometer 57.2" og "Flash Eurobarometer 128 Views on business-to-consumer cross border trade", november 2002; "Eurobarometer 59.2 – Consumer protection in the EU", oktober 2003.

¹⁸ SEK(2004) 1128 af 7.9.2004.

¹⁹ Undersøgelse, ti års indre marked: <u>http://europa.eu.int/comm/internal_market/score/index_en.htm</u>.

Tabel 2: Forsinkelser i vedtagelsen af tiltag

	HVAD STÅR PÅ SPIL?
FORSINKELSER	HVAD STAR PA SPIL?
Industriel og intellektuel ejendomsret	
Rådet (konkurrenceevne) har ikke kunnet nå til enighed om et økonomisk overkommeligt EF-patent.	Det koster i dag ca. 10 000 EUR at opnå patentbeskyttelse i USA, mens det koster 50 000 EUR at opnå beskyttelse i bare otte EU-medlemsstater.
Salgsfremmende foranstaltninger	
Rådet har i over tre år ikke kunnet nå til enighed om et tiltag, der skal gøre det lettere at iværksætte salgsfremmende foranstaltninger på det europæiske marked.	Salgsfremmende foranstaltninger er uundværlige for enhver virksomhed, der vil ind på nye markeder.
Faglige kvalifikationer	
En gennemgribende forenkling af ordningen for anerkendelse af faglige kvalifikationer (ét enkelt direktiv i stedet for de femten nuværende direktiver) er blevet forsinket, bl.a. på grund af langsomme fremskridt i Parlamentet.	Det er vigtigt at lette den frie bevægelighed for kvalificeret arbejdskraft i Europa for at sikre, at borgerne kan udøve deres rettigheder, og for at fremme innovationen og konkurrenceevnen.
Gennemførelsen af forskrifterne for det indre marked	Son exceller alternalit commentantics or
Siden 2003 er stadig færre direktiver om det indre marked blevet gennemført til tiden. Kun 2 medlemsstater (Litauen og Spanien) opfylder Det Europæiske Råds mål om at holde efterslæbet på eller under 1,5 %. Der har ikke været noget fald i antallet af traktatbrudssager for EU-15.	Sen og/eller ukorrekt gennemførelse og anvendelse af lovgivningen for det indre marked skaber retsusikkerhed og undergraver borgernes og virksomhedernes tillid til, at deres rettigheder bliver varetaget.
Offentlige kontrakter	
Der er vedtaget ny udbudslovgivning, som nu er ved at blive gennemført. Trods en stigning i antallet af bekendtgjorte udbud i nogle medlemsstater er der stadig tvivl mht. den faktiske anvendelse af reglerne i medlemsstaterne.	EU's udbudsmarked tegner sig for over 16 % af EU's BNP. Undersøgelser foretaget af Kommissionen bekræfter, at det giver en besparelse på ca. 30 % at anvende reglerne korrekt.

Optimering af det indre marked handler ikke kun om at træffe beslutninger. Det kræver også en holdningsændring, hvor medlemsstaterne bør tænke og handle mere "europæisk" og ændre deres forvaltningspraksis tilsvarende. Dette ville blive hilst velkommen af de europæiske

virksomheder: Erhvervsorganisationerne har gjort den erfaring, at national lovgivning og forvaltningspraksis ofte ikke stemmer overens med principperne om det indre marked.

Som eksempel kan nævnes, at Unice ved spørge sine medlemmer har fundet ud af, at over halvdelen af dem er nødt til at tilpasse deres produkter for at kunne afsætte dem i mere end en medlemsstat, og at næsten halvdelen er nødt til at gennemføre dobbelt produktprøvning, hvis de vil afsætte deres produkter i flere medlemsstater²⁰. Også tjenesteydere er udsat for tunge og ofte indbyrdes modstridende nationale eller lokale regler. Billedet bekræftes af andre nationale undersøgelser.²¹

Dette er foruroligende, når man betænker den fortsatte stagnering i den europæiske markedsintegration (se del B ovenfor). At rette blikket indad vil skade Europas økonomiske vækstperspektiver betydeligt. Det er ikke tilfældigt, at de medlemsstater, der udviser gode resultater mht. det indre marked, i reglen har mere konkurrencedygtige og mere dynamiske økonomier. I denne forbindelse bør det bemærkes, at ethvert initiativ for at fjerne de forhindringer, som virksomheder fra andre medlemsstater møder, f.eks. initiativerne i Danmark²², fortjener ros og betegner et eksempel på en bedste praksis, der bør fange andre medlemsstaters interesse.

²⁰ Unice: "It's the Internal Market, stupid! A company survey on trade barriers in the European Union", 2004, Bruxelles.

²¹ Svensk undersøgelse om handelshindringer i servicesektoren, 3. november 2003, dnr 100-416-2003.

²² Danmark har nedsat en taskforce for det indre marked (TIM), der skal gennemgå forskrifterne og undersøge, om de er forenelige med det indre marked. Der er allerede gjort positive resultater.

DEL D: KONKLUSION – FORTSAT EFTERSLÆB PÅ DE HØJEST PRIORITEREDE OMRÅDER

En undersøgelse af den nuværende situation viser, at der i den resterende tid af strategien for det indre marked må fokuseres mere på en række kerneområder:

1. Fuldførelse af den retlige ramme

Mange af forskrifterne for det indre marked er allerede gennemført, men der er stadig store lakuner på flere vigtige økonomiske områder. På vareområdet gælder det særlig revisionen af den nye metode og en mulig forordning om anvendelsen af princippet om gensidig anerkendelse. En række vigtige forslag, bl.a. tjenesteydelsesdirektivet, ligger på bordet hos Rådet og Parlamentet og skal vedtages og gennemføres snarest muligt. Det samme gælder EF-patentet og computerimplementerede opfindelser og de resterende tiltag i handlingsplanen for finansielle tjenesteydelser.

2. Bedre overholdelse af de gældende rammer

Vedtagelsen af regler på europæisk plan er kun begyndelsen. For at få de ønskede virkninger i marken skal de gennemføres til tiden og håndhæves effektivt i alle 25 medlemsstater. Det er medlemsstaterne, der skal spille en afgørende rolle for at få det indre marked til at fungere i dagligdagen. Det betyder navnlig, at de skal samarbejde mere indbyrdes og med Kommissionen, udveksle information, yde gensidig bistand og løse problemer. Denne form for netværksarbejde skal fremmes ved hjælp af moderne informationssystemer, f.eks. dem, der anvendes ved SOLVIT-nettet. Desuden skal der gøres optimal brug af de eksisterende erhvervsnetværk, herunder også dem, der henvender sig til SMV'er, f.eks. nettet af Euro Info Centre (EIC'er).

3. Større sammenhæng og synergi med andre fællesskabspolitikker

Politikken for det indre marked fungerer ikke i et tomrum. Den skal så vidt muligt afstemmes med andre vigtige politiske mål for at skabe synergier. Vigtigst er i denne sammenhæng forbindelsen til forbruger-, konkurrence- og miljøpolitikken. Synergier med andre områder som f.eks. regional- og landbrugspolitikken er også vigtige. De konkurrencemæssige virkninger af et velfungerende indre marked kommer forbrugerne til gode i form af et større udbud og mere konkurrencedygtige priser. Det Europæiske Råd²³ har for sin del anerkendt vigtigheden af et velfungerende indre marked med en stærk forbrugerdimension, hvilket også prioriteres højt af alle fællesskabsinstitutionerne. Forbrugerne skal også kunne stole på, at produkterne er sikre, og at deres rettigheder vil blive varetaget godt. Tiltagene skal derfor udformes, så de opretholder de konkurrencestimulerende virkninger af den frie bevægelighed, som er afgørende for forbrugernes økonomiske fordele, og så de samtidig beskytter disse mod sundhedsmæssige, sikkerhedsmæssige og andre risici. Derudover kan miljøpolitikken sammen med den frie bevægelighed bane vejen for innovation og konkurrenceevne gennem bedre ressourceforvaltning forbedret og nve investeringsmuligheder.

23

Det Europæiske Råd den 20. og 21. marts 2003.

4. Retlige rammer for det indre marked, som er bedre tilpassede til de globale økonomiske rammer

I den moderne, stærkt globaliserede økonomi kan virkningen af lovgivning, der er vedtaget flere tusinde kilometer væk, mærkes mere og mere i EU og omvendt. På de områder, hvor virksomhederne i stigende grad er aktive på verdensplan, f.eks. på finansområdet, må reguleringen ikke halte efter. Strategien kræver derfor en styrket dialog med de vigtigste handelspartnere. Formålet med dialogen er at opnå en effektiv lovgivning, der øger markedsåbningen og mindsker lovgivningsbyrden for de virksomheder, der deltager på verdensmarkedet. Dialogen bør således fremme konvergensen og mindske de forskelle eller uoverensstemmelser, der måtte være på lovgivningsområdet. Et vellykket samarbejde kan have en stor positiv effekt på beskæftigelsen og væksten.

ANNEX 1: IMPLEMENTATION REPORT SCOREBOARD

1. Transposition by Member States of Internal Market rules into national law

Member States persistently fail to transpose Internal Market rules correctly and on time. The transposition deficit²⁴ for the EU has got significantly worse and now stands at 3.6%. This is a long way from the 1.5% <u>interim</u> target set by successive European Councils. And the real target is, of course, 0% because timely and correct transposition is a legal obligation.

The deficit for the EU 15 Member States²⁵ is 2.9%, which represents a very significant step backwards after their progress in reducing the deficit since the Lisbon summit in 2000. When all 25 Member States are included in the calculation, the deficit rises to 3.6% - too high, but still considerably better than the 7.1% deficit at enlargement thanks to the sustained notification efforts of the new Member States. Concretely, this means that the Commission is still awaiting 1428 notifications of national implementing measures.

Of all Internal Market directives, over a quarter (27% or 427 directives) have not been fully transposed in at least one Member State²⁶. This figure is much higher than before – and its rise is in large part due to enlargement, as many of the directives still to be transposed by each of the EU 10 Member States²⁷ are not the same.

Member States' failure is not only a breach of their legal obligations - it also deprives businesses and citizens in practice of their rights and undermines the day-to-day working of the Internal Market.

²⁴ The transposition deficit shows the percentage of Internal Market directives not yet communicated as having been fully transposed, in relation to the total number of Internal Market directives which should have been transposed by the deadline. (1579 as at 15/11/2004).

²⁵ Belgium, Denmark, Germany, Greece, Spain, France, Ireland, Italy, Luxembourg, the Netherlands, Austria, Portugal, Finland, Sweden, United Kingdom.

²⁶ This is usually referred to as the fragmentation factor.

²⁷ Czech Republic, Estonia, Cyprus, Latvia, Lithuania, Hungary, Malta, Poland, Slovenia and Slovakia. The transposition deficits for the EU 10 Member States are still to a certain extent provisional, as part of the national implementing measures are still under verification by the Commission. Wherever there has been a notification, the Commission deems this to reflect a full transposition unless it establishes after analysis that this is not the case. This means that the transposition deficits in reality could be higher.



Average EU transposition deficit

Of those countries in the First Division:

- Lithuania and Spain are to be commended for being the only Member States to have met the 1.5% interim target set by the European Council.
- The Netherlands has improved on its recent disappointing record.
- Hungary has made impressive progress in reducing its transposition deficit and is now in fourth place.
- Germany has made major strides in reducing its transposition deficit, but there is further to go.
- Despite being in the First Division, the transposition deficits of the other Member States have got worse. The performances of Denmark, Finland, the UK and Ireland are particularly disappointing, as they have all regularly met the 1.5% interim target in the past.



Transposition deficit, by Member State, as at 30 November 2004

The transposition deficit of countries in the Second Division is more than double the 1.5% European Council target. Of these countries:

- All EU 10 Member States in the Second Division have reduced their deficit since EU accession.
- The Czech Republic is bottom of the league, and still has to transpose over 150 directives. However it can be expected that its performance will improve soon. The efforts of France to reduce its deficit are beginning to bear fruit.
- Belgium, Luxembourg, Italy and Greece have all gone into reverse gear, recording their worst transposition deficits for many years.



Transposition deficit, by Member State, as at 30 November 2004

What is striking is that the performance of almost all EU 15 Member States has deteriorated significantly since enlargement. Only Germany, France and the Netherlands have reduced their deficits since then.



Change in the number of outstanding directives, by Member State, since May 2004. For example, Denmark's backlog has increased by 26 directives, while Germany has reduced its backlog by 13 directives.

What is equally striking is that the EU 10 Member States have significantly reduced their deficits since their EU accession. Many now have better records than EU-15 Member States.



Change in the number of outstanding directives, by Member State, since May 2004. For example, Malta has reduced its huge backlog by 522 directives.

Ensuring that delays in transposing Internal Market directives do not go on indefinitely is also important. This is why the European Council set a 'zero

tolerance' target for directives whose implementation is over two years late. Of the EU 15 Member States:

- Only Sweden, Portugal and the Netherlands met this target and they deserve credit for doing so.
- France almost halved the number of directives whose transposition is over 2 years late, but is still in last place (with Germany).
- The records of Luxembourg, Greece, Italy, Austria, Denmark and Spain all deteriorated.



Number of overdue directives with a deadline for transposition into national law before 15/11/2002 which have not been transposed by 30/11/2004.

The fact that EU 10 Member States only joined the EU in May 2004 should not preclude the application of this 'zero tolerance' target to them. The number of directives that they need to transpose to meet this target is set out below.



Number of directives to be transposed to meet the 'zero tolerance' target.

2. Application by Member States of Internal Market rules: infringements²⁸

For the Internal Market to work, Member States must apply the rules correctly. Where they do not do so, they deprive businesses and citizens of their rights and undermine confidence in the Internal Market. This is why the Internal Market Strategy 2003-2006 called for a 50% reduction in infringements by 2006 through a combination of better compliance, prevention and use of alternative methods of problem-resolution (such as SOLVIT).

France, Spain, Belgium, Austria, Ireland, the Netherlands, Portugal and Finland have all made progress towards meeting this goal, but much more needs to be done.

Regrettably, other Member States have not followed their good example. The position of Italy, already the country with the most infringement procedures against it, has got worse since the objective of a 50% reduction was set. Greece, the UK, Luxembourg, Sweden and Denmark have also all seen the number of infringements against them increase.



Open infringement cases as at 31/10/2004

²⁸ This section concerns the EU 15 Member States, as no formal infringement proceedings have yet been taken against the EU 10 Member States concerning the Internal Market corpus.

ANNEX 2: STATE OF PLAY WITH REGARD TO INDIVIDUAL ACTIONS

Key:

•J.			
+	=	completed or well on track	
+/-	=	some progress, behind schedule	

_ =

no progress

Facilitating the free movement of goods 1.

Action	Status	State of play	Expected impact
Commission Communication explaining how the principle of mutual recognition in the field of goods should be applied. The Commission is also considering proposing some binding rules, possibly in the form of a Regulation, which would make the application of the principle easier and more predictable for business.	+/-	Following the Communication, the Commission launched a wide consultation on the practical application of the principle of mutual recognition. Using the results of this consultation (which included asking the views of the European Business Test Panel) the Commission is now assessing the possible options for enhancing legal certainty. In the light of the results, it will take a decision whether or not to propose legislation. This decision is expected before the end of 2005.	economic operators and national administrations about their rights and obligations in the non harmonised field of goods and thus to encourage more trade on the basis of the mutual recognition principle. It has been estimated that non- or misapplication of the mutual recognition
Enhancing the implementation of the New Approach Directives.	+	In May, 2003, the Commission adopted a Communication (COM 240 of 7.5.2003) setting out its views on how to improve the operation of the "New Approach" Directives. In November 2003 the Council subsequently adopted a Resolution, welcoming the objectives contained in the Communication and	way of facilitating trade in goods within the Internal Market. The aim of the Directive is to strengthen the levels of confidence, transparency, and administrative cooperation

		inviting the Commission to propose appropriate actions in the fields of conformity assessment and of market surveillance. The Commission is currently working on a draft legislative proposal consolidating and updating the basic legal texts for the New Approach and the Global Approach (Council Resolutions of 7.5.1985 and of 21.12.1989, and Council Decision 93/465/EEC).	 facilitate the free circulation of goods The revision of the New Approach will not question the fundamental principles behind the New Approach, but would update it and strengthen it by filling the gaps identified in its operation: Reinforce and co-ordinate market surveillance systems (enforcement of legislation at national level) Ensure coherence of rules for the operation of Notified Bodies (e.g. certification, testing) Ensure that accreditation remains a public authority activity Make certain that CE marking is protected.
Concluding performance-based contracts with European standardisation organisations.	+	These contracts have since been concluded. For example CEN is trying to reduce the time it takes to make a standard and has set a target of three years.	The timely production of European standards is an essential part of making European legislation work, e.g. in the fields of construction or machinery. A lack of standards hinders trade and drives up costs.
Commission Communication on Integrated Product Policy (IPP)	+	The Communication was published in June 2003 (COM (2003) 302 final). The Council welcomed the Communication in its conclusions of 27 th October 2003. The Commission is presently implementing the actions foreseen; for example it has launched two pilot projects concerning mobile phones	IPP aims to reduce environmental impacts of products throughout their life cycle. The Communication sets out a variety of ways to achieve this objective, such as increasing the availability of environmental product information and stimulating "green" public procurement (see handbook on environmental

		and teak furniture.	public procurement SEC 2004/1050). It sets a framework within which Member States can develop their own IPP strategies. It is important that approaches are co-ordinated at EU level so as to enhance their effectiveness and to prevent divergent national approaches from fragmenting the Internal Market.
Commission Communication on the integration of environmental aspects into the European standardisation process.	+	The Communication was adopted in February, 2004 (COM 2004 (103) final) and endorsed by Council in October. Two workshops have been organised to raise awareness of the importance of environmental aspects for European standardisation. The European Standardisation Organisations have since taken steps to implement the approach, e.g. by more closely associating representatives from environmental organisations to the standard setting process.	This aims at ensuring that greater account is taken of environmental considerations at all stages in the standardisation process. This will not only support the achievement of environmental goals, but also facilitate free movement of goods as the scope for divergent national standards diminishes.
Proposal for a Directive on unfair business to consumer commercial practices.	+	The Commission made a proposal in June 2003. Council reached political agreement in May 2004. The EP has meanwhile begun its second reading.	The directive would establish a general prohibition of unfair commercial practices. It will give consumers the same protection against unfair business practices and rogue traders irrespective of where they shop in the EU. Outlawing unfair practices is good for all reputable businesses.
Commission to implement its Action Plan on European Contract Law.	+	The consultation on the 2003 Action Plan generated considerable interest both from Member States and stakeholders. In October,	Divergences between national contract laws may create problems for consumers as well as for traders. Without seeking to impose a single

		2004, the Commission published its follow-up Communication (COM 2004 651 final) on European Contract law and the revision of the <i>acquis</i> (COM 2004 651 final), which sets out the steps to be taken to draw up a Common Frame of Reference (CFR). The work on the CFR, which will take account of the ongoing review of consumer protection law, is expected to contribute to improving the coherence of the legal framework. The Communication also describes actions to promote EU-wide standard contract terms, whilst indicating parameters on the basis of which the opportuneness for an optional contract-law instrument should be assessed.	solution, the Commission is keen to ensure that consumer protection and free movement of products are fostered - and not hindered - by national contract laws.
Proposal to recast the framework Directive on motor vehicles and their trailers.	+	The framework directive has been adopted in 2004. Member States have until the middle of 2005 to implement it into national law.	The aim is to extend the highly successful EU Whole Vehicle Type-Approval system for cars to other types of vehicles.
The Council and European Parliament to adopt the framework Directive for the setting of eco-design requirements for energy-using products.	+0	The Commission made its proposal (amending Council Directive 92/42/EEC and Directives 96/57/EC and 2000/55/EC) in August, 2003. The European Parliament completed its first reading in April 2004. The Council adopted a common position in November 2004. Final adoption is expected in the first half of 2005.	The aim is the promotion of sustainable development by facilitating the free movement of energy-using products within the Internal Market, by increasing security of energy supply and by strengthening environmental protection. Reducing the overall environmental impact of a product throughout the whole life cycle is achieved by integrating environmental aspects into product design.

The Commission to provide mandates to European standardisation bodies to develop new standards or revise existing ones to ensure compliance with the requirements of the General Product Safety Directive.	+	The Commission has identified a first group of products for which a standardisation mandate will be given to CEN in early 2005. The Commission will monitor implementation of the Directive over the period of the Strategy and prepare a report on its application, including an assessment of market surveillance and enforcement in the Member States by 2006.	The aim is to promote European standards which will facilitate compliance with the requirements of the General Product Safety Directive. Its aim is to ensure that consumer products placed on the EU market are safe, whilst facilitating free movement of products within the Internal Market.
The Commission to undertake a comprehensive study on voluntary marking at national and European level.	+/-	After discussions with Member States and other interested parties, the Commission takes the view that conducting a study may not be the best way to resolve the underlying problem of the proliferation of national voluntary marks, which are private-sector based. The problem of voluntary marks, which may act as a barrier for companies from other Member States to enter the market, can best be remedied by promoting European-level marks. Such marks whilst helping consumer choice do not carry the risk of fragmenting the Internal Market and of raising costs for SMEs without measurable benefits.	For many SMEs trying to penetrate new markets without having the advantage of name recognition or branding, displaying adherence to well known national voluntary marks is often necessary. However, the costs of adhering to multiple voluntary marks in different Member States are high, and in many cases, prohibitive. Voluntary marking, therefore, whilst often well- intentioned, may in effect result in keeping non- national companies off the market. The promotion of European level marks is intended to facilitate market entry in particular for SMEs.

Action	Status	State of Play	Expected impact
Proposal for a Directive on Services in the Internal Market.	+	The Commission made its proposal in January, 2004. Discussions are gaining momentum in Council and Parliament. The first reading is expected to be completed during the first half of 2005. The European Council, recognising the importance of this measure for Europe's competitiveness and the Lisbon Strategy, has requested that it be agreed before the end of 2005.	The Internal Market is still rife with barriers in the field of services of a legal and administrative nature. These range from duplicative licensing requirements, economic needs tests to outrigh bans. Removing these restrictions would free up the enormous growth and job creation potentia of more than half of the economy which is covered by the Commission's proposal According to estimates, intra-EU trade and investment would get a major boost.
Adoption of the Regulation on Sales Promotion	_	Parliament delivered a very supportive first reading in 2003. Nonetheless, Council has so far failed to reach agreement, which is disappointing. The main areas of contention are the scope and the type of instrument.	If adopted, this would make it far easier for businesses to use and communicate sales promotions (discounts, premiums, free games promotional contests and games) across the borders of the Member States and thus encourage cross-border sales of their products and services. The proposal is particularly important for SMEs since sales promotions are the most affordable forms of commercia communications and are therefore used by al companies including micro-enterprises. It is also of fundamental importance for the European direct marketing/mail order sectors.

-

•

. .

•

Adoption of Directive on the recognition of professional qualifications	+/-	Slower than expected progress of work in Parliament has resulted in considerable delays. It is expected that the measure can be adopted during the second half of 2005.	This simplified measure should make it easier for skilled professionals to provide cross-border services and establish themselves in other Member States. Greater mobility of skilled professionals is important for the achievement of the Lisbon objectives.
Commission Communication on the competitiveness of business services	+	The Communication was adopted in December 2003 (COM (2003)747 final). In light of the results of the consultations, a detailed Action Plan will be proposed during 2005. This will include actions to promote the development of European standards and measures to improve statistical coverage of services sectors.	Whilst the Services Directive aims at removing legal and administrative barriers to cross-border service provision and establishment, its positive effects can be strengthened by a number of non- legislative initiatives, e.g. in the field of service quality standards.
The Commission, subject to the results of a feasibility study, to propose an extension to services other than information society services of Directive 98/34/EC requiring notification of national technical rules and regulations regarding products and information society services.	+	The results of the feasibility study have been received at the end of last year. The Commission intends to make a proposal for a Directive during the first half of 2005.	Extending the requirement for Member States to notify technical rules to services (other than information society services) will help prevent future barriers to trade and establishment whilst also promoting exchanges of view between Member States as to the regulation of services industries.
Adoption of the Prospectuses Directive.	+	The Directive was adopted in November 2003 (2003/71/EC). The Commission has organised a number of technical workshops to help Member States implement the directive correctly and on time (by July 2005).	This measure will make it easier for companies to raise money on an EU-wide basis as it obviates the need for multiple prospectuses to meet different requirements. This simplification is accompanied by provisions to protect

			investors.
Communication on clearing and settlement.	+	The Communication was adopted in April 2004 (COM (2004)312.	Improved clearing and settlement arrangements are essential to an efficient and integrated securities market. Current bottlenecks raise the costs of money transfers between Member States.
The Commission to propose a new Capital Adequacy Directive.	+	The Commission adopted the proposal in July 2004 (COM (2004)486). The proposed implementation date is end 2006. The proposal is still under negotiation in Council and Parliament.	The overall aims are to maximise the effectiveness of capital requirement rules, ensure continuing financial stability, maintain confidence in financial investment and protect consumers. The new regime is also designed to ensure that capital requirements for lending to small and medium-sized enterprises are appropriate and proportionate.
The Council and European Parliament to adopt the Investment Services Directive.	+	The directive was adopted in April 2004 (2004/39/EC). Its transposition deadline is 2006. Commission implementing measures will follow as from beginning 2005.	This measure must be seen against the backdrop of major structural changes in EU financial markets over the past five years. It will offer investment firms a "single passport" which allows them to operate across the EU on the basis of the rules in their home state, while at the same time providing investors with a high level of protection.
The Council and European Parliament to adopt the Transparency Directive.	+	The directive was agreed in May 2004 after a single reading. However, formal adoption has been delayed because of translation constraints and is expected shortly. The transposition	The aim is to increase the quantity and quality of information (e.g. on shareholding and changes of shareholding) investors have access to with regard to publicly quoted companies. Apart from

		deadline foreseen is 24 months after its adoption.	safeguarding investors' interests, the proposal should help to further integrate Europe's securities markets and increase the availability of funds for investment.
In light of the Council and European Parliament's response to the Commission's report on the safety of services for consumers, the Commission has to decide whether to make a proposal for a legislative framework aimed at monitoring and supporting national policies and measures in this area.	+/-	A Commission report on the safety of services for consumers was adopted in June 2003 (COM 2003) 313 final). The Council endorsed its findings in a Resolution of November 2003. The Commission has not yet decided on future initiatives, which will depend on the results of several projects and further analysis.	The aim is to ensure as far as possible that services which consumers use are safe. The approach will cover the systematic collection of data on accidents, injuries and risks (currently available data is inadequate), procedures for the exchange of information on national policy and regulatory developments and procedures for the establishment of European standards where necessary.
Council and European Parliament to adopt the Consumer Credit directive.	-	The Commission adopted an amended proposal in October, in response to the Parliament's first reading amendments.	1 0

3. Ensuring high quality network industries

Action	Status	State of play	Expected impact
Single European Sky for air traffic management	+	Four regulations were adopted in March 2004 and have entered into force in April. In addition, all institutional arrangements have been completed for the implementation of the Single Sky Initiative. The first implementing rules are now being prepared and a programme for modernisation of air traffic management systems (SESAME) is being launched.	-
Second package of measures to revitalise European railways	+	The 2nd rail package was adopted in April, 2004. It provides for a complete market opening of rail freight by 1 January 2007, develops a common rail safety approach in the EU and sets up a European Railway Agency. Member States will have to implement the provisions before 1 May 2006 (31 December 2005 for rail freight market opening).	freight services, promoting a shift from road-to- rail by offering business better conditions and a
Council mandate to the Commission to negotiate an open skies agreement with the US	+	The Commission received a negotiating mandate from the Council in June 2003. There were six negotiating sessions EU-US between October 2003 and June 2004. A first step agreement could not be signed yet, because of the issue of access to the US domestic market for EU airlines. Further negotiations will take	transport industry by removing current obstacles to airlines' mergers, generate employment and expand opportunities for airlines, airports, tourism, business links and cargo transport. It is for example estimated that an EU/US open

		place in 2005 with US.	of at least 5 billion \$ a year.
Adoption of legislation completing the Internal Market for gas and electricity	+	The market for non household customers has been open since July 2004. Market opening for household customers is due for July 2007; the directives were adopted in June 2003 (Directives 2003/54/EC and 2003/55/EC.	This will increase competition in distribution and supply and widens choice for businesses (and for households from 2007). Competition is expected to exert downward pressure on prices.
The Commission will undertake a review of the legal and administrative situation in the water and waste-water sector. This will include an analysis of the competition aspects, in full respect of Treaty guarantees for services of general economic interest and environmental provisions.	+	The Commission has completed its review and expects shortly to publish its findings.	The effective application of existing Community rules, including the Treaty guarantees for services of general economic interest and environmental provisions, can contribute to creating the conditions for a modernisation of the water sector. Investment needs in this sector to meet high quality and environmental standards are significant.
Green Paper on Public Private Partnerships.	+	The Commission published its Green Paper in April 2004 (COM (2004) 327). The public consultation ended 30 July 2004. Some 200 contributions were received. The Commission is analysing these contributions and expects to draw policy conclusions and, where appropriate, prepare concrete initiatives during 2005.	The aim of the green paper is to start a process to increase legal certainty for public and private bodies who wish to develop joint (infrastructural) projects. Achieving greater legal certainty can be expected to increase the level of investments and promote the development of high-quality public services.

4. Reducing the impact of tax obstacles

Action	Status	State of play	Expected impact
Proposals amending the existing Parent Subsidiary Directive (90/435/EEC) and the existing Merger Directive (90/434/EEC)	+	Parent Subsidiary Directive: The Commission submitted a proposal in July 2003. After intensive technical discussions in Council, the proposal was adopted in December 2003 (Council Directive 2003/123/EC). Implementation date is 1 January 2005. Merger Directive: The Commission submitted a proposal in October 2003. Intensive technical discussions in Council started in November 2003. Political agreement was reached in Council in December 2004. Formal adoption is due to take place beginning of 2005.	These Directives eliminate double taxation and allow companies organising their operations on a cross-border basis to defer payment of certain taxes. The amendments extend the benefits of these Directives to more types of companies and, as regards the Merger Directive, to additional types of restructuring operations.
Communication reporting on progress in the company tax field and examining different options for providing companies with a consolidated tax base for their EU-wide activities (COM(2003)726)	+	The Commission presented the Communication in November 2003. 2 options were identified for further action. A pilot scheme for SMEs to use 'home state' rules to compute their tax base across the EU ('Home State Taxation - HST') and the development of a common consolidated corporate tax base for all companies operating across the EU. Work	companies. It would also make the functioning of the Internal Market more transparent by

		on a Commission Recommendation concerning HST is progressing with a target date of early 2005 for approval by the Commission. The Commission is currently finalising the details of a technical working group, which under its chairmanship will carry out the preparatory work on defining a common consolidated corporate tax base. The work of this expert group is expected to provide a major input into a formal Commission proposal for such a base.	
Communication setting out review and update of VAT strategy priorities (following the Strategy launched in 2000)	+	The Communication (COM (2003)614) was adopted in October 2003 and sets out further steps to modernise and simplify the VAT system.	Simplifying the VAT system for businesses and decreasing its costs is a major aim of the strategy as set out in the Communication
A proposal to take concrete measures to simplify VAT obligations for companies, amongst which the introduction of a single place of VAT compliance for all businesses trading in Member States where they have no establishment.	+	Directive was proposed end of October 2004 (COM (2004) 728) and will soon be discussed by Council and EP.	Such an initiative would decrease the administrative burden of VAT for companies. This will lower compliance costs and make it easier to do business across borders.
Communication on the effect of case law of the ECJ on dividend taxation systems.	+	The Communication (COM (2003) 810) on "Dividend taxation of individuals in the Internal Market" was adopted in December 2003. Several Member States have changed their systems of dividend taxation, in order to take	This aims to eliminate discrimination in some Member States who impose a higher tax on cross-border dividends than on domestic dividends. Such rules are a strong disincentive to the cross-border holding of shares and slow down the creation of pan-European equity

		account of court judgments (in particular C- 35/98 – Verkooijen, and C-319/02 – Maninnen). Several infringement procedures are underway.	markets.
The Commission to present legislative proposals to remove the obstacles to the free movement of cars in the Internal Market.	+/-	This will be proposed the second quarter of 2005.	Aim is to modernise and simplify the existing vehicle taxation systems and to better co- ordinate them, with the final aim of removing tax obstacles and distortions to free circulation of cars within the Internal Market and use fiscal measures as a tool to reduce CO2 emissions from passenger cars.

5. Expanding procurement opportunities

Action	Status	State of play	Expected impact
Adoption of the "legislative package" which updates the existing legal framework for public procurement.	+	The new directives were adopted in March 2004. Member States have until 31 January 2006 to implement them into national law.	The aim is to simplify public procurement rules. The new rules facilitate the use of electronic procurement and are sufficiently flexible for the complex contracts which can arise, for example, in the context of Trans-European Networks.
The Commission to develop an Action Plan on e-procurement.	+/-	The action plan has been adopted by the Commission 13 December 2004.	The action plan provides a blueprint for actions in order to allow substantial part of procurement to be carried out electronically by 2006. The first step will be to translate the legal provisions of the public procurement package into functional requirements. The Commission will also give mandates to European standards organisations, where necessary, to develop technical standards for e-procurement
The Commission to publish a Green Paper assessing the need for any further initiatives in European defence procurement.	+	The Commission published its Green Paper in summer 2004 (COM (2004)608). Deadline for comments is end January 2005. The Commission will then analyse the results and, if appropriate, propose specific initiatives.	1 5
The Member States should strengthen administrative co-operation, notably	+/-		The aim is to resolve any cross-border procurement problems at the pre-contracting
through the further development of the fledgling Public Procurement Network (PPN) established on the initiative of the Danish authorities. Member States should ensure that the PPN is sufficiently well funded so as to be able to meet its ambitions.		meets annually and relies on rotating Presidencies. While it is a useful forum for the exchange of information, there is little to no information on actual performance of the network as far as problem-solving is concerned.	•
--	-----	---	--
The Member States should stimulate and develop procurement training (possibly using the Internet), particularly to raise the awareness of European rules amongst procurement officials at all levels of government. Best practices could be exchanged through the PPN.	-	The PPN has decided to concentrate on exchanges of best practices relevant for the proper and timely implementation of the legislative package	This should raise awareness amongst procurement officials at all levels of government of the need to comply with European procurement rules. It can be expected that this will contribute to higher publication rates, clearer tender documents, fewer infringements and less need for legal action.
The Commission to propose amendments to strengthen the Procurement Remedies Directive, possibly including the strengthening of the powers of national surveillance authorities on which it will conduct a prior consultation.	+/-	The Commission has consulted stakeholders, including members of the European Business Test Panel, on possible options. It is now carrying out an extended impact assessment on the different options. In light of the outcome, the Commission may make a proposal for a directive before the end of 2005.	This will promote better compliance with the rules as bidders will have access to more effective redress mechanisms.

6. Improving conditions for business

Action	Status	State of play	Expected impact
Regulation on the Community Patent.	_	Council so far failed to reach agreement, especially because of language issues. Currently the Commission is reflecting on if and how to take this further. The Kok Report calls on Member States to "deliver or drop it". Two accompanying proposals on jurisdiction and on the setting up of a Patent Court are also before Council.	The proposed system will establish a single EU- wide patent, bringing important benefits for innovators in terms of obtaining, enforcing and managing their rights. It will provide protection in 25 Member States for around the same price (or slightly less) as is currently paid for protection in just 5 countries.
Adoption of the directive on the enforcement of intellectual property rights.	+	The Directive was adopted in April 2004 on its first reading. The transposition deadline is April 2006. A meeting with the Member States has been scheduled in February 2005 to monitor the implementation process.	enforcement of intellectual property rights in
Directive on the patentability of computer-implemented inventions.	+/-	Council reached a political agreement in May 2004. This still has to be formalised. Attention will then shift to the Parliament.	This will clarify and make more transparent the boundaries of patent law in this field. It will stimulate innovation and benefit software developers and suppliers as well as the users of patentable technology.
Take-over bids Directive	+/-	This was adopted in April 2004. The transposition deadline is May 2006.	A Directive ensuring a high degree of harmonisation at EU level would have facilitated pan-European restructuring. However, the agreement reached in Council falls short of what is required to create a genuinely

			level playing field.
Legal endorsement of existing International Accounting Standards.	+	The Commission has adopted a regulation in September 2003 endorsing IAS for use in the EU as from 2005. All IAS standards will be endorsed before 1.1.2005 except for IAS 39 (which is about derivatives) which is only partially endorsed. IFRS 2 has been submitted to the Accounting Regulatory Committee in December 2004 and will be adopted by the end of January 2005. Further work will need to take place in the International Accounting Standards Board on IAS 39 to eliminate the existing carve outs.	prepare their consolidated accounts in accordance with IAS from 2005. IAS are established by the International Accounting Standards Board but have to be endorsed for use within the EU. This will improve competition and transparency and makes free movement of
Communication on statutory audit.	+	The Communication was published in May 2003 (COM (2003) 286) and was followed by the proposal for a Directive in this field. (See action below).	This sets out priorities for 2003 and beyond aimed at improving and harmonising the quality of statutory audit in the EU. It will ensure that investors can rely fully on the accuracy of audited accounts, prevent conflicts of interest for auditors and enhance the EU's protection against Parmalat-type scandals.
Proposal to modernise the 8 th company law Directive on statutory audit of annual accounts and consolidated accounts.	+	The proposal was adopted in March 2004 and is currently being negotiated in Council and EP. Expected adoption by mid-2005.	If adopted, this will strengthen access to and regulation of the audit profession and will aim to ensure proper oversight of the audit profession at national level and appropriate co-ordination at EU level.

Proposal for a 10 th Company Law Directive on cross-border mergers.	+	Currently the proposal is being discussed in Council and EP. The Council agreed a general approach at the end of November, 2004.	If adopted, this proposal will make cross-border mergers simpler for all companies with share capital. However, it will be especially useful for small and medium-sized businesses that want to operate in more than one Member State, but not throughout Europe, and thus are not likely to seek incorporation under the European Company Statute.
Proposal for a 14 th Company Law Directive on cross-border transfer of registered office.	+	The proposal is expected to be adopted by the Commission in January 2005.	If adopted this proposal will harmonise current legislation in the EU with regard to the transfer of a company's seat.
The Council to adopt the proposed reform of the merger regime.	+	The new Council Regulation (139/2004) on the control of concentrations between undertakings and the Implementing Regulation (802/2004) have entered into force on 1 May 2004. The Commission has also adopted "Guidelines on the assessment of horizontal mergers" (OJ C 31, 05.02.2004) dealing with the substantive aspects of the reform as well as a "Notice on Case Referral in respect of concentrations" setting out the principles of the jurisdictional reform.	The reform of the Merger Control Regime included both jurisdictional and procedural issues. It ensures the continuing effectiveness of merger control in the context of globalisation and enlargement of the EU.
The Commission to adopt a new block exemption Regulation with regard to technology agreements.	+	This regulation has been adopted 27 April 2004.	The aim is to facilitate technology transfer agreements between companies.

The Commission to adopt a Communication on the management of copyright and related rights in the Internal Market.	+	The Communication was adopted in April 2004(COM (2004) 261). A further consultation was launched amongst stakeholders and an extended impact assessment is now under way in preparation for a Directive on the Collective Management of Rights.	These initiatives aim at implementing the measures necessary to create a more favourable environment for the cross-border marketing and licensing of these rights.
The Member States to continue their efforts to further reduce the total amount of state aid while re-directing aid towards horizontal objectives of Community interest, such as the environment, research and development and SMEs.	+	1	The aim is to reduce the amount and distortive effect of state aid, thus creating a more level playing field in the Internal Market.

7. Meeting the demographic challenge

Action	Status	State of play	Expected impact
Analysis of Member States' compliance with ECJ case law relating to cross- border provision of and access to health services	+	The analysis has been carried out and shows that the Internal Market in health services is not functioning satisfactorily. The Services Directive seeks to clarify the legal situation in this respect.	The objective is to make it easier for citizens to benefit from medical treatment in other Member States provided that certain requirements are fulfilled. This is particularly important in cases where there are long waiting lists in the home Member State.
The Commission to examine the desirability of proposing a Directive on portability of occupational pensions.	+/-	A second stage consultation was launched in September 2003 (first round was in June 2001). It suggested action to be taken by the social partners to address obstacles to the acquisition of pension rights, to improve the preservation of acquired pension rights and to facilitate the transfer of pension rights between schemes. Since there was no agreement amongst the social partners, the Commission is currently preparing a proposal for a Directive (to be adopted in 2005).	workers across Europe. The proposal for a Directive will aim at fixing minimal requirements based on the current situation in the Member States. It will constitute a first step in a progressive approach to improve the portability of occupational pension rights for mobile workers.
The Commission to continue its action to tackle tax discrimination against pension funds established in other Member States. The Commission will vigorously pursue any cases which come to its attention and ensure that the relevant	+	The Commission is presently examining the relevant national rules and taking the necessary steps to ensure their compliance with the Treaty. Several member states have already eliminated tax obstacles or have announced that they will do this soon. Eight infringement	level playing field for pension funds with the result that citizens who decide to work in another Member State will not have to change pension funds to continue to benefit from tax

ECJ jurisprudence is complied with	cases have already been opened.	Member States can run a single pension fund for
throughout the EU.		all employees.

8. Simplifying the regulatory environment

Action	Status	State of play	Expected impact
Ex-ante impact assessment	+/-	The majority of Commission initiatives taken in 2004 have been subject to extended impact assessment (compared to 17% in 2003). In 2005, this will be the case for all initiatives.	1 1 27 1
Simplification of existing EU rules.	+/-	The screening of different policy sectors has been completed. A number of proposals to simplify the rules have already been made and others are in preparation. These range from rules in the automotive sector to company law. Meanwhile, the Council has drawn up a shortlist of priority measures which offer scope for simplification (e.g. on company law, waste) which the Commission will take into account in its on-going simplification work. In the agricultural sector, an important process for the simplification of its legislation has been launched with first results in 2004 (98 legal acts declared obsolete) and further actions are planned for 2005.	Whilst many Internal Market measures have considerably reduced paperwork and removed obstacles to trade, it is important that the Community institutions tackle those measures which have become too burdensome or overcomplicated. Simplifying or removing these will bring significant economic benefits. Simplification is a shared responsibility – so Member States will also need to make a contribution by ensuring that they implement EU rules in the simplest way possible (Inter Institutional Agreement on better law making 2003/C321/01).
Mechanism for reporting on particularly complex rules.	-	Several Member States have launched such mechanisms, for example, Belgium and the Netherlands. Meanwhile, the Council's efforts	result in tangible benefits if there are ways to

		to identify simplification priorities have triggered extensive consultations with (national) business organisations and other NGOs. Such methods, if they can be put on a more permanent footing, would obviate the need for a mechanism at EU level.	identified, steps can be taken to address them.
The Commission to draw up an "Internal Market compatibility test" following consultations with the European Parliament and Member States.	+	The problem of possible incoherence or conflict between national and EU rules has been addressed in a number of ways. First, the Commission is working with Member States to ensure that they implement the mutual recognition principle in their national law, where possible in a horizontal way (most new Member States have done this). Furthermore, in its Recommendation on Transposition of Internal Market law ²⁹ , the Commission encourages Member States inter alia to avoid "gold-plating" and take account of the Internal Market dimension when implementing directives. Lastly, the Commission plans to propose an extension of the notification requirement for national technical rules and regulations to services (which already exists for goods and information society services). These approaches – taken together – should considerably reduce the risk of conflict	These tests would act as guidance for national legislators at all levels of government to ensure that their actions do not inadvertently impinge on the free movement principles of the Treaty.

²⁹ SEC(2004) 918.

		between national and European rules.	
Commission to develop with the Member States indicators to measure progress towards a higher quality regulatory framework for the Internal Market.	+/-	The Commission has received the results of a major study on possible indicators which it is currently analysing. In parallel, it has developed with the Member States a questionnaire for business which can be used to track progress over time. This survey will shortly be launched via the European Business Test Panel.	It is important that policy-makers have some way of monitoring and measuring progress on better regulation, information which it can share with the general public. Such indicators will also help identify delays or bottlenecks which can then be tackled.
The Commission to develop a coherent approach to the question of legislative technique and the choice of legal instrument in the Internal Market.	+/-	This concerns particularly the use of different instruments (i.e. harmonisation, mutual recognition) and coherence between Internal Market and other important policies, such as consumer policy.	It is important that the different instruments chosen to support various policy objectives are the appropriate ones and that they are as far as possible mutually supportive. There is certainly scope for improving further the links between Internal Market and other policies and for developing the kind of evidence-based system which will help policy-makers to decide, for example, when harmonisation should be pursued (instead of mutual recognition) and at what level.

9. Enforcing the rules

Action	Status	State of play	Expected impact
Meet transposition targets as set by the Spring European Council.	-	The record gets worse every year (deficit has risen from 2.3% to 3.2% since 2003 – see annex I). Targets set by the European Council seem to have little to no effect. The Dutch presidency has now asked Ministers to notify by which date the national deficit will be at or below the European Council's target. It is hoped that Ministers will want to deliver on their personal commitment.	transposition obligations deprive businesses and citizens of their rights, distort competition and prevent the exploitation of the full economic benefits of a properly functioning Internal
The Commission to issue a Recommendation setting out "best practices" to speed up and improve the quality of transposition of Internal Market Directives.	+	The recommendation, which was based on best practices provided by Member States, was published in July (SEC (2004)918). As a follow-up to the Competitiveness Council held at the end of September 2004, Member States agreed to conduct an internal screening of their administrative procedures and practices to identify those best practices which can be used to improve their records. Results will be reported in 2005.	This is an attempt to promote learning amongst Member States to help them organise their internal systems for the implementation of EU directives as efficiently as possible. This should translate into better transposition records.
Organising "preventive" dialogues between the Commission and Member States after adoption but before national	+	The Commission holds transposition "package meetings" with Member States to clarify legal provisions and help speed up implementation. These have been held with most EU-15	The aim is to achieve better and more consistent implementation of the rules and avoid delays. Prevention (i.e. detection of problems early) is always better than cure (the Commission having

implementation of Directives.		Member States; and will start with the new Member States as from 2005. In parallel, the Commission increasingly organises more technical discussions with all Member States shortly after adoption of a directive to promote understanding and to secure consistent implementation. Examples include market abuse, occupational pensions and financial conglomerates.	to take legal action for non-conformity of national implementing measures).
The Commission proposes that a standard transposition period should be set within the Inter-Institutional Agreement on Better Regulation, from which departures are only permitted if this can be justified by the complexity of the measure.	+	This standard transposition period (2 years maximum) is now set in the Inter Institutional Agreement (2003/C 321/01).	This will make the transposition process and obligations more predictable and in so doing facilitate planning.
Proposal for a Regulation on co- operation between national authorities responsible for the enforcement of consumer protection laws.	+	The Regulation was adopted in October, 2004 (EC2006/2004). Member States have until December 2006 to implement its provisions. Informal cooperation to facilitate implementation has already started.	This will establish a network to detect, investigate and stop cross border rogue traders. There is also the possibility to conclude EU agreements with third countries to do the same.
The Commission to propose a legal instrument to make certain implementation aspects, such as electronic notification of implementing measures and the use of concordance	+/-	This has proven not to be necessary anymore as the mandatory use of concordance tables is included in the above mentioned Inter Institutional Agreement. A large number of Member States notify electronically and the Commission expects that this will further	This will make the transposition process and obligations more transparent.

tables, mandatory.		increase in 2005.	
The Commission to publish the results of a study on the different options for improving the enforcement of Internal Market law.	+/-	While the Commission continues to take the view that Member States should take more ownership of the Internal Market, it has decided after discussions with the Internal Market Advisory Committee to pursue a bottom-up rather than a top-down approach. This means that it will give priority to putting in place the (information) systems to enable Member States to co-operate amongst themselves, exchanging information and providing mutual assistance. It will start with developing a system that can support the administrative co-operation needed for the services directive. Member States will of course want to ensure that their internal organisation takes account of this need to co- operate.	operation so that the Internal Market can work
Internet facility setting out the various redress procedures available to citizens, consumers and businesses.	+/-	Access to a wide range of information, advice and redress networks will be provided through the Your Europe portal, to be launched in January 2005 (see last action under next chapter).	businesses to see the whole range of possibilities available to them and the time and costs

10. Providing more and better information

Action	Status	State of play	Expected impact
Member States to draw up national information plans.	-	Only four Member States have submitted such information plans. It is therefore proposed to pursue cooperation on Internal Market information in other ways, particularly through the Your Europe portal project (see below).	businesses taking advantage of the many opportunities offered to them by the Internal
Member States to take responsibility for national-level information made available through the Dialogue with Citizens.	+	The pre-existing information has now been updated, with the exception of a small number of documents on which information from the responsible Member State is still awaited. In the case of the new Member States, the exercise of preparing the necessary fact sheets has been launched. In order to ensure that information remains up to date, Member States should take ownership of the fact sheets and keep them up to date.	practical information about how to exercise their Internal market rights. It does so by providing a series of EU level guides dealing with different areas (e.g. living, working and studying in another Member State) and national fact sheets providing detailed instructions on how to exercise Internal Market rights in individual
The Commission to improve the Dialogue web-sites to provide better access to practical information.	+	A new user-friendly Dialogue with Citizens website was launched in May 2004 (<u>http://europa.eu.int/citizensrights</u>). Improvements to the Dialogue with Business website are being pursued in the framework of the Your Europe project (see below).	
The Commission to extend the Citizens Signpost Service to the new Member	+	The service was extended to new Member States on 1 May 2004. About 500 enquiries	

States.		were received from residents of the new Member States between May and November.	practical advice and/or signposting to an appropriate local, national, or EU organisation
The Commission and Member States to extend the Euroguichet (network of European Consumer Centres (ECC). The aim is to have at least one ECC in all MS.	+	The Commission is working on extending the network, and from beginning 2005 merging it with the European Extra-Judicial Network (EEJ-Net). EEJ-Net is a network of clearing houses which inform and assist consumers in using alternative disputes resolution schemes throughout the enlarged EU. Currently, there are 15 ECCs in 13 Member States. There will in principle be a contact point of the merged network in each "old" Member State as well as in Norway and Iceland. Merged centres will be created in some of the New Member States in 2005.	The aim of the network is to provide information to consumers and assist them in pursuing cross border-complaints. The merger with the EEJ-Net should create a credible system that all stakeholders can trust by providing consumers with a seamless and effective service. There are a number of other significant benefits that such a merger could bring: more efficient administrative and financial management; greater profile and coherence of the actions and a strengthening of the knowledge-base (a combined structure will enable statistical data to be more efficiently processed).
The Commission to set up a top-class information portal bringing together the Dialogue and the Signpost Service with other related initiatives, such as SOLVIT, European Consumer Centres, Fin-Net and EEJ-Net.	+	The first version of the Your Europe portal will be launched in January 2005.	The new portal, which is financed under the IDA (Interchange of Data between Administrations) programme, will provide access to a wide range of practical information for citizens and businesses at both EU and national level as well as to advice and problemsolving services. It is managed by an editorial board with representatives of the Member States. Work will continue with a view to developing an improved version, including eservices, by 2006

DA